Debee Skinner

Strategic Planning

Department of Enterprise, Tourism and the Environment

Southend on Sea Borough Council

PO Box 5557

Civic Centre

Victoria Avenue

Southend on Sea 

Essex SS2 6ZF 

19th March 2007

Dear Ms Skinner, 

Southend on Sea Town Centre Area Action Plan DPD – Issues and Options 

Thank you for giving the Home Builders Federation the opportunity to comment on the above mentioned document.

Specific matters:

In relation to the specific content of the cover letter, the HBF would also like to make the following brief points:

4.65 & 4.66

Reference is made to the Borough’s housing requirement in the East of England Plan being 6,000 dwellings. This figure has in fact been raised to 6,500 dwellings as a result of alterations shown in the subsequent Panel Inspectors Report and the Proposed Changes document.

4.69

The Council’s Housing Needs Survey (2003) was originally commissioned in order to review the housing need and affordability in the Borough until 2007 (this year). It has since been the subject of partial updates.  

PPS3 

The Council needs to ensure that policies are underpinned by sound and up to date evidence including a Strategic Housing Market Assessment. It also needs to: 

· take account of the need to deliver low-cost market housing as part of the housing mix;

· set separate targets for social-rented and intermediate housing;

It is crucial that any planning gain requirements are fully considered in relation to site viability. Whilst the public inevitably wants developers to fund all sorts of facilities and services in their areas, it must be remembered that developers can only be asked to fund these where need directly relates to new development. Furthermore, if planning gain requirements are unrealistic then landowners won’t sell their sites, and developers won’t find them profitable enough to develop. As a direct consequence, the Council will then be likely to struggle to meet its housing supply requirement. 

With regard to affordable housing provision, proper and full regard must be had to the overall viability of schemes in setting any requirements. It should be remembered that in order to make housing more affordable, there needs to be more housing built in total. There should also be a flexible approach to the delivery of any affordable housing requirement, taking on board whether or not public grant funding is available. If not, then an alternative approach/requirement has to be properly considered.

The Council’s proposed policy is very inflexible. It states that all residential proposals for development  (my emphasis) must make provision for minimum specified levels of affordable housing, not less than (my emphasis) defined percentages. However, the wording completely ignores the issues of financial viability (including other likely planning gain requirements), and the availability of grant funding.  

Furthermore, the Council states in some (unexplained) circumstances it will seek to exceed the aforementioned specified levels of affordable housing. Thus creating much uncertainty for landowners and the development industry.

With regard to smaller sites of 9 or less dwellings the Council will seek unspecified financial contributions towards off-site affordable housing provision from applicants. This is likely to act as a deterrent to landowners and developers from bringing sites forward for re-development (especially brownfield ones). 

It must be remembered that affordable housing requirements must not be so onerous that they threaten the delivery of the Councils’ overall housing requirements. The HBF considers that the words ‘all’ and ‘not less than’ should be deleted from the text, in order to better reflect the reality of development, and to make the Plan sound. 

PPS3 emphasises the importance of the role of Strategic Housing Market Assessments in the evidence base for DPD policies. The Council should ensure that a proper Strategic Housing Market Assessment is undertaken with the full involvement of the property industry in order to help underpin the evidence base for its policies and requirements. 

The Council refers to a shortage of 1 and 2-bedroom dwellings. However, no Housing Market Assessment has been undertaken to underpin any new policy requirements.

Issue 13

The Council will need to ensure that sufficient sites are allocated in the town Centre and elsewhere in order for it to meet its housing land supply requirements. It will need to ensure that a Strategic Housing Land Availability Assessment is undertaken, and suitable Housing Trajectories produced, in full accordance with the new policy requirements set out in PPS3.

Issue 15

The HBF favours option 15C – treating all flat development schemes on their own particular merits.

Consultation

I look forward to being consulted on all future relevant DPD and SPD documents in the future, and would appreciate being notified in writing wherever these documents are being either submitted to the Secretary of State, or being Adopted. 

I also look forward to the acknowledgement of these comments in due course.

Yours sincerely,

Paul Cronk

HBF Regional Planner 

(Eastern Region)
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